HANLEY CASTLE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on Thursday, 20th April 2017 at Hanley Swan Village Hall, starting at 7pm.

Present: Councillors: Sue Roberts (Chairman), Bob Lamb, John Taverner, Alex Walker, Wendy Roberts-Powell, Sarah Darwent, Sue Adeney & Alison Bolton 

Apologies: Peter Goodyear (PPW), DCllr Andrea Morgan. 

In Attendance:  	Mrs Rebecca Abunassar (clerk), DCllr Mike Morgan, CCllr Tom Wells Marjorie Nelson (PPW) Gigi Field (Pond Warden) 7 Parishioners

46/17	Welcome: The Chairman warmly welcomed all present to the April meeting of the Parish Council. All apologies submitted were accepted. 

47/17 Declarations of Interest & Dispensation Requests from Councillors
a)  Register of Interests: Councillors were reminded that they should have updated their register of interests and sent them to the Monitoring Officer at MHDC. 
b)  To declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature: None Declared
c)  To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature: None Declared
d) To consider and agree all requests from Councillors for the Council to Grant a Dispensation (S33 of the Localism Act 2011) – None Received

Closure of the meeting to allow parishioners present to speak on any matters relating to the Parish. 
The parishioners present asked if there had been any progress on the speed issues within the parish. One parishioner was concerned about the use of white gates to be used as a method to slow down motorists as they felt they were more ornamental. Cllr Taverner advised that nothing had moved forward and he was concerned it may have just been a PR opportunity for the Police & Crime Commissioner’s office but the Parish Council would keep up the pressure on both the County Council and the Deputy Police Crime Commissioner. Cllr Roberts said that it was the intention to invite all the ‘experts’ to the Annual Parish Meeting and have it as a speed focused meeting.    
The purchase of a 2nd speed sign was discussed and it was agreed to ask The Three Counties Showground if they would make a contribution towards the cost. CCllr Tom Wells agreed to pledge money towards the purchase if it went ahead. 
Several methods of speed reduction and various initiatives were discussed along with the need for enforcement and education of drivers. It was agreed that enforcement would pay a key part if reduction was to happen and that the Community Speed Initiative similar to one that took place in Crowle would be investigated.
ACTION: The Clerk to invite Rod Reynolds, Gerry Brienza, Kevin Purcell, Ed Shotton and Phil Grove to the annual meeting. The Clerk to enquire about the Community Speed Initiative and the requirements. The Clerk to contact Ken Nottage and ask if The Three Counties Showground would be willing to contribute towards the cost of another speed sign.     

48/17 	Minutes:  The Minutes of the Meeting held on 18th March 2017 had been previously circulated and the minutes were approved and signed.

49/17 	Matters Arising & Progress Reports not Listed elsewhere on the 
Agenda:
Min 98c/15: Speed Check on Welland Road & Min 88b/16: The issues around the Pond, Coverfield & the Green: The knees rails by the pond had still not been erected as agreed by Roy Fullee. The other items were discussed in the open section of the meeting.
ACTION: The Clerk to contact Highways with regard to the knee rails.
Min 124/16: Royal British Legion Subsidence Claim – The Clerk had informed the Insurance Company that the Parish Council did not want to cut down the oak trees and had asked what the next step would be following this decision. A response was awaited.
ACTION: The Clerk to continue to liaise with the Insurers.  
MIN 129e/16: APP/E1855/X/16/3147848 - Waste Incinerator, Hangman’s Lane, Hanley Castle. Cllr Lamb had spoken to Andrew Broughton, Mr Styles agent and asked for a meeting; he also spoke of the concerns raised regarding the lack of fencing at the site. Mr Broughton said he would speak to Mr Styles to arrange a meeting.
The concerns surrounding the danger of access to the site were further discussed and it was agreed to report the matter to the Enforcement Team at MHDC.
ACTION : The Clerk to report the lack of fencing to the Enforcement Officer. DCllr Mike Morgan to follow up.
Min 151a/16: BT Phone Box Adoption – The confirmation email had still not been received from BT. Cllrs Walker & Bolton had not managed to meet with Andrea but they would continue to try. The Clerk to contact BT directly to ensure MHDC had passed on their request as per the email.
ACTION: Cllr Alex Walker and Cllr Alison Bolton to meet with Andrea (resident who will look after the Box) to discuss options – Books/Tourist Information/Maps

50/17 Finance:   
a) Payment of Accounts:  Members approved the payments of accounts as in the presented schedule in Appendix 1.
b) Notification of receipts received: £500 from DCllr Morgan to go towards the new kick board on the playing field. 
c) Pond Payments – Gigi Field talked the Council through the expenditure on the pond and approval was given to cover the costs as previously agreed.

51/17 Planning:   
a) To Consider the following applications referred by MHDC for consultation: 

	Application Number
	Location
	Proposal

	17/00138/HP
	7 Westmere, Hanley Swan, Worcester, WR8 0DG
	Erection of single storey study extension to side elevation and small cloakroom extension to front elevation and single storey rear extension

	No objection was raised to this application

	17/00320/HP
	Jessamine Cottage, Gilberts End Lane, HANLEY CASTLE, WR8 0BX
	Two storey side extension with balcony, porch to side elevations and detached double garage.

	The Councillors raised objection to this application on the grounds it was contrary to the emerging Neighbourhood Plan and the fact that the proposed extension was larger than the original building. 

	17/00466/CLE
	The Old Dairy, Horton Manor Farm, Hanley Swan, Worcester, WR8 0DN
	Lawful Development Certificate for an existing use of land as part of the residential curtilage of the dwelling know as the Old Dairy, and breach of condition 4) of permission 02/00001/FUL by not erecting approved boundary treatment.

	No objections were raised to this application as the original application was over a decade ago.



ACTION: The Clerk to respond to MHDC planning.

b)  To consider under the Scheme of Delegation any Planning Applications received  
between the publication of the agenda and the Meeting:
 
17/00290/LB Associated Ref:17/00289/HP  27 Church End, Hanley Castle,
Extension and Internal alterations to create new ground floor wet room with level access, new glazed openings either side of the chimney. No objections were raised to this application but Cllr Lamb requested more time to review the documents.
ACTION: Cllr Lamb to provide his comments to the Clerk on reviewing the documents.
c) Details of Decision Notices Received to-date:  - 

	Application Number
	Location
	Proposal
	Status

	16/01305/FUL
	Home Farm, Blackmore Park, Hanley Swan, Worcestershire, WR8 0EF 
	Erection of car storage building and change of use of agricultural access to a mixed use allowing access to the car storage building (B8 use)
	Refused



d) Details of enforcement action: None

e) Details of Appeal Notices Received to-date: None

52/17	Highway Matters
a) Works for the Lengthsman Cllr Taverner reported that all was well and the Lengsthman was happy. 
Reports: The safety surface at the Holloway still needed replacing; requests had been made in the past but nothing had happened.
ACTION : The Clerk to write and request resurfacing
b) Work by Tara, Roberts End; needs soil built up and 6 plastic posts to prevent vehicle erosion.
[bookmark: _GoBack]ACTION: The Clerk to request price of plastic posts & Cllr Taverner to establish the time frame for works to be carried out by the Lengthsman if agreed.
c) Gilberts End – contractors had visited the site and said that they will sweep the surface. The Councillors were not happy with this solution as it did not solve the issue of the poor workmanship and the deterioration of the road surface.
ACTION: Clerk to speak to Gerry Brienza.
d) Bowling Green to Church End – The footpath was in a very poor state and it was asked that it should be reported again and the number of school children who use the route should be stressed.
ACTION: The Clerk to speak to Gerry Brienza at Highways

53/17  	District & County Councillors Reports
a. District Cllr Morgan: Cllr Morgan said there was very little to report other than the A4104 to the Marina would be raised in late September/early October. There was still no news regarding the creation of a mini roundabout at the junction of the A4104 and the A38.
b. County Cllr Tom Wells:  He had contributed to the speeding discussion during the open meeting. He said there was nothing more to report other than the impending election.

54/17	Report of the:
a. Parish Paths & Tree Warden – (Peter Goodyear) Parish Paths- Marjorie reported that the parish had another gate and two stiles were still waiting to be done. She raised concerns about the safety of some finger posts but it had been deemed unsafe for the Countryside Service to replace them as they are roadside and therefore the responsibility of Highways. She said that she would draft a letter for approval to go to Kevin Oliver regarding the replacement of these posts.
ACTION: Marjorie to draft a letter and pass to Cllr Roberts for approval.
b. Pond Wardens (Neil & Gigi Verlander) – Gigi said she had thanked the Café Market and Guarlford nursery for plants. She updated the Council on the work that they had arranged to be undertaken including the fencing, and thanked the Councillors for covering the costs.
c. Playing Field Warden (Graham Holmes) –  Quotations had been received for Kickboards from two play equipment companies and the cheapest was £1000. Cllr Roberts though it might be possible to have a local handy man build the board and may be cheaper. Cllr Roberts took the pictures of the kickboards to investigate.
ACTION: Cllr Roberts to investigate if they could be built locally.
d. Local Police -	No Report but it was requested that PC Shotton be invited to the May meeting.
ACTION: The Clerk to invite PC Shotton.
 
55/17	Environmental Matters
Report of the Environmental Working Group: Cllr Sue Adeney reported that there had been no takers for the adopt the verge initiative.
 
56/17	Neighbourhood Development Plan – Cllr Bob Lamb advised that the start of the consultation period would be 28th April and it would run until the 12th June; it was open to residents and statutory bodies. The documents would be available on the Hanleys’ website as well as the County Council Myparish website. English Heritage were suggesting an environment assessment was undertaken due to the possibility of impact on listed buildings and heritage sites but he was referring it to the MHDC officer as there were significant costs associated with undertaking one.

57/17 Correspondence	
a) Parish & Town Council Forum – Monday 24th April 6-8.30pm agenda; Cllrs Darwent & Adeney were attending and would feedback at the next meeting.
b) MHDC Events List (Claire Vaughan) – Which Parish events should be put forward for publishing was discussed. It was agreed that annual events like the Litter Pick, Big Lunch, The Flower Show and Open Gardens should be included but it was asked how frequently it would be published.
ACTION: The Clerk to find out further information from Claire Vaughan.

58/17 	Topics raised by Councillors, Committees, Clerk & Parishioners –
Topics raised by Councillors, Committees, Clerk & Parishioners 
a)  Big Lunch and Hanley Flower Show Insurance – The insurance company had emailed to say that if an event was not under the control of the Parish Council and had a separate bank account then it could not be included. It was agreed for the Clerk to speak to the insurance underwriter to clarify exactly what could be covered.  
	ACTION: The Clerk to speak to the insurance company. 
b) Noticeboards’ covering – There had been complaints that the wood was so hard people were struggling to pin notices on the board. After a discussion it was agreed to try putting up plastic document wallets so people could insert the notices and the plastic would also provide some protection from the elements
c) Longcroft Street name sign – Cllr Lamb advised it had finally been erected.
ACTION: Cllr Darwent to organise plastic wallets.
d) RHS Tickets Draw – The draw had taken place, with 41 entrants. It was agreed that, in order for transparency, names of winners would be published after the event. Cllr Roberts thanked Cllr Roberts-Powell for organising the draw and for advertising the next draw which would be for the Three Counties Show.  

   59/17 	Councillors reports and items for future agenda: Speeding issues



60/17    Date of Next Scheduled Meeting:	18th May 2017 (Annual Meeting)
  




          								Signed   ………………………………   Date: 18th May 2017
		
			             					                  Chairman



Appendix 1:	Schedule of Payments & Receipts 20th April 2017


Payment of Accounts:  The under mentioned accounts were approved:   

	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	1494
	Peter Saunston
	March Lengthsman duties
	140.00

	1495
	New Farm Ground Maintenance
	March Cuts
	346.80

	
1496
	Hanley Swan Village Hall Committee
	Annual Hall Hire
	115.00

	1497
	Worcestershire Calc
	Worcestershire Calc
	798.38

	
	ROSPA
	ROSPA
	79.80

	
	BG Field
	BG Field
	141.69

	 
	 
	 TOTAL
	1621.67






Signed   ………………………………………       Date:  18th May 2017
                       			                  Chairman





19/2017

